DOCUMENT II

UNIVERSITY OF LONDON

School of Advanced Study

INSTITUTE OF CLASSICAL STUDIES ADVISORY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING ON

Friday 6 January, 2006
Present
CHAIR: Professor J K Davies

Professor T J Cornell (ICS Director)

Professor M J Edwards (ICS Deputy Director)

Mr C H Annis (ICS), Dr S Colvin (UCL), Dr C H Edwards (Birkbeck), Ms H Fields (BSA), Professor M G Fulford (SPRS), Dr J Harris (RHUL), Professor S Hornblower (UCL), Dr A W Johnston (UCL), Mr G E A Kentfield (SPRS), Mr G Lemos (SPHS), Professor N Mann (Dean of SAS), Professor C A Morgan (KCL), Professor R G Osborne (SPHS), Mr M Roueché, Dr R W B Salway (UCL), Professor R W Sharples (UCL), Dr A D R Sheppard (RHUL), Professor R R R Smith (Oxford), Professor M B Trapp (KCL), Mr D Tristram (JACT)

In attendance
Professor M H Crawford (Honorary Joint Librarian)

Apologies
Professor R Alston (RHUL), Professor K W Arafat (KCL), Professor P A Cartledge (Cambridge), Professor E G Clark (Bristol), Dr V Solomonidis (Embassy of Greece) 
1. Professor Averil Cameron 
The incoming chairman, Professor J K Davies, on behalf of the Council congratulated his predecessor, Professor Averil Cameron, on the award to her in the New Year Honours list of the title DBE.

2.  The Chairman welcomed the Dean of SAS to the meeting who stated that he was attending and would be speaking in his capacity as a member of the Advisory Council and not as Pro-Vice Chancellor.
3. Director's Report
The Director gave a verbal report on recent developments, and asked Council for advice and support on three pressing issues.

1. Space: current circumstances and future plans, especially the possibility of moving the ICS to a building in Drury Lane owned by King's College. The Director began by stressing two points: first that what was on offer was not a takeover by King's; rather, the Institute and Library would continue to be part of SAS but would be housed in a separate building, in the same way as the Warburg or the IALS, or indeed the old ICS premises in Gordon Square. Secondly he made it clear that this was the first opportunity to consult the Advisory Council. The matter had originally been raised by King's College, where staff in the Classics Department had expressed concern at the plans being drawn up at Senate House, and had made informal contacts with officers of the Societies. When it was brought to the Director's attention at the end of October, he immediately informed the Vice-Chancellor and the Chair of the Advisory Council, and then contacted the Presidents of the Societies. He had addressed the Societies' Councils at their November meetings, and received their support to pursue the matter, after which he and the Deputy Director had exploratory discussions with King's and arranged a meeting with the Vice-Chancellor and the Dean for 14 December. At the same time they called this extraordinary meeting of the Advisory Council, at short notice; it was now taking place in early January, which in view of the Christmas break was the first available opportunity.


The Director then outlined the background to the current situation, the Institute having been moved to temporary accommodation in the North Block, which, as members were invited to see, was unsatisfactory from many points of view. The longer term future was wholly uncertain; the University's current plan was to move the ICS back (probably after 16 months, not 6 as originally envisaged) to 'reconfigured' space in the South Block: the offices would be on the second floor, the Library on the third floor. There would be no common room. Two small meeting rooms would be available on the second floor, but lectures and large seminars would take place on the ground floor in SAS lecture/seminar rooms. There would be no identifiable, self-contained, ICS space; in that sense the ICS as such would cease to exist as a physical entity. 

The Library would be situated entirely on the third floor, but with inadequate shelf space, requiring some books to be moved to closed store. Open access shelving would therefore be filled to capacity from the start, and all subsequent accessions would have to be matched by corresponding numbers of books being relegated to store: a policy of 'one book in, one book out'. The situation would rapidly deteriorate, and become worse that that which had pertained in the last days of Gordon Square, and the Library would become less and less usable as a research resource. What is more, the current plan was likely to prove unworkable (because of doubts about the floor-loading capacity, and the need to obtain listed-building permission from English Heritage). So far the University had no plan B. 

For these reasons the offer of accommodation from King's College would be (in the opinion of the Directors) attractive and worth pursuing. It offered adequate space on three floors for the Library, offices, and seminar rooms. From initial indications the King's option appeared to be affordable (indeed, cheaper than Senate House). The Directors asked the Advisory Council to express a view on the question of a possible move to the King's building in Drury Lane, and recommended that it be pursued as the best available option as things stood (the University's plans being unacceptable), and as the only option if current plans turned out to be unworkable.
Discussion

The Chairman noted that the KCL offer was to relocate the ICS as a bounded entity within KCL and that the Institute would remain part of SAS. A lively discussion ensued, during which the Dean reiterated the University's policy of bringing Institutes closer together within Senate House, and underlined the problems of space costs and duplication of books. The chairman put the following proposal to the Council:

Does the Advisory Council wish the Director to pursue the KCL offer?

The motion was passed, with one against and two abstentions.

Director's Report continued
2. The ULRLS project and Library management. The decision (reported at the June 2005 meeting of the Advisory Council) to detach the Library budget from the ICS had now been implemented (a document from the Harris Report was circulated to illustrate the impact of this; it was noted that the precise figures needed to be updated, but the substantive point remained, that a very high percentage of the core funding the ICS received from HEFCE was being handed over to ULRLS). The result was that the Director now had no say on Library expenditure, and the Library staff were no longer on the ICS payroll. In the meantime a new management structure for the ULRLS had been implemented. Management of the Library, its staff, budget, admissions policy and all other matters, was now in the hands of the Director of ULRLS and the newly appointed Director of Academic Services. The Director of the ICS was reduced to a purely advisory role, that of being regularly consulted on academic policy and helping to ensure that Library services were in line with Institute research activities and policy. In short, the Library was no longer part of the Institute, and its affairs were no longer any concern of the Advisory Council. The Director expressed his fundamental opposition to all this, and stated that he had made it clear to the Dean and Vice-Chancellor (and the Director of ULRLS) that it was unacceptable. He asked the Advisory Council to give its view, and to support him in his opposition to the University's actions and his efforts to regain control of Library finance and staff management.

Discussion
Strong support was expressed for the Director's position, with criticism of a perceived lack of consultation. The Dean reiterated his firm belief in the ULRLS convergence strategy, which was driven by HEFCE policy, and emphasised that in his opinion the Library was still part of the ICS. Also, there is no intention to do damage to the Institute. He noted that the Harris report recommends a review of library finance. Asked why the topslicing of the Library budget was not mentioned during discussions with the Societies concerning the Memorandum of Understanding, the Dean replied that the exercise was intended to be cost neutral. In response to the question why the topslicing was not discussed at the Director's interview, the Dean replied that he saw the new Director's role as being to develop the other activities of the Institute. The Director reiterated his belief that the lack of budgetary control over the Library fundamentally changed his role; the Dean replied that discussions with the four institutes most affected by the policy was ongoing and matters had not been finally decided. The Chairman summed up the mood of the debate as being firmly on the side of the Director and put forward a motion, amended in discussion to read as follows:

The Council expresses its extreme concern at the consequences of the apparent erosion of the Director's role vis-à-vis the Institute Library, and offers the Director its full support in his attempt to restore his responsibilities for the Library budget and staff.

The motion was carried nem. con., with one abstention.

Director's report continued

3. Finance. Although precise figures were not yet available (and would be presented to Finance Committee as soon as they were), the Director alerted Council to the worrying state of the Institute's finances, and to the fact that it was likely to face a large deficit in the current financial year, and a larger one in future years. This was at least in part the result of the transfer of Library funds from the Institute. This would also affect the budget in the future, because the huge reduction in the overall turnover would mean that every new increase in costs (for example from higher computer support charges) would have a correspondingly greater proportional impact, and would make it less easy to make savings in other areas. Other possible options, such as fundraising for the Library, would now no longer benefit the Institute or help to fund the budget deficit. In short, the non-Library part of the Institute, which was all that was left under the Director's control, was no longer financially viable.

Discussion
The Dean noted that SAS as a whole faced a deficit in excess of £800k, which necessitated a reexamination of space and IT costs; all institutes faced these problems; the cost of the full-time Director was a factor in the ICS deficit; he did not believe that money raised for the ICS would be subsumed in the ULRLS budget. The Deputy Director replied that the large deficit predicted in his financial forecast for this year was not primarily caused by increased space and IT charges or the Director's salary costs, which were covered in part by a grant from the Vice-Chancellor's Fund. In further discussion it was accepted that space charges have to be allocated somewhere, but it was pointed out that if the ICS was left with no resource to carry out its other functions, this was, in the words of one member, 'a stupid situation'.

The Chair closed the meeting, thanking the Dean for his contribution to the debate.
